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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 4, 2008, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 20, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 21, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On June 2, 2008, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$187 for temporary total disability and $154 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability.

2. Claimant’s entitlement to related medical.

3. Claimant’s entitlement to temporary total disability from

June 3, 2008, to October 24, 2008.

4. Affirmative drug defense.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that on June 2, 2008 he
sustained an injury to his left foot arising
out of and in the course of his employment
with TEC.  The claimant contends that he is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits from June 3, 2008 until a date yet to
be determined and reasonably necessary medical
treatment.  The claimant contends that his
attorney is entitled to an appropriate
attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Without waiving other defenses, the
Respondents contend that the Claimant’s June 2, 2008 accident was substantially occasioned by the use of

illegal drugs and that the provisions of A.C.A. §11-9-102(4)(b)(iv)
bar the Claimant’s entitlement to compensation benefits.”

The claimant is a male who was injured on his first day of

employment with the respondent.  The respondents only dispute with

the compensability of this claim is their allegation that the

claimant was intoxicated at the time of the accident.  The

following exchange occurred prior to testimony in the hearing.
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“JUDGE WELLS:  Essentially, your contention
is that this is a compensable case except for
the fact that you contend the claimant was
intoxicated, which raised the presumption that
he must rebut.

MR. ARNOLD:  Correct.”

The claimant testified that he had worked that day at the

respondent’s plant sorting cardboard.  Throughout the day the

claimant would help another employee remove excess cardboard from

a cardboard bailer.  This occurred at least two times before the

claimant was injured.

On direct examination the claimant testified as follows:

“A. And he had shut it off.  He asked me to
come help him, so I went back down there.  And
he said, There's too much material in there,
we have to pull some cardboard out.  So we got
in there and we pulled cardboard out.  And we
both got out, and he tried to kick out the
bale and it wouldn't do it.  So we got back in
there and we pulled some more cardboard out.
He had climbed over the railing to get out of
the baler, and I was going to step up, and
when I did, my knee felt weak.  And I tried to
catch the lip of the ledge that my other foot
was on, and when I did, I missed.  And as soon
as my foot hit the ram, it sucked underneath
the platform.  And from then, everything is
just a blur after that.

Q. So there was a lip inside the baler?

A. Yes.

Q. And you were using the lip as a step --

A. Yes.

Q. -- to get up high enough to get out of the
baler?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you ever actually get out of the baler
--
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A. No, sir.

Q. -- until after the accident?

A. No, sir.”

The following exchange also occurred between the Commission

and the claimant:

“JUDGE WELLS:  I have one question.  I'm not
quite sure I understand exactly.  Could you
explain again how you actually got hurt?

THE WITNESS:  I was trying to -- There's a
four-foot rail on the platform that separates
the baler from the platform.

JUDGE WELLS:  Uh-huh.

THE WITNESS:  And you have to climb over that
rail to get out of the baler.

JUDGE WELLS:  Uh-Huh.

THE WITNESS:  Well, the ledge -- standing
inside the baler, the rail sits here, and
there's a ledge stepping onto the platform
that you use to try and get over the rail.
And when I went to try and get over the rail,
my right knee felt weak, and I went to try and
balance myself out by putting my other foot on
the platform.

JUDGE WELLS:  Uh-huh.

THE WITNESS:  When I did, my foot slipped off
the -- my toes caught the platform and slipped
off, and they dropped down on the ram, and
instantaneously, my foot got stuck in the
machine.

JUDGE WELLS:  So you slipped, but at that
time, the baler was turned on?

THE WITNESS:  Yes.”

As to the claimant’s intoxication, the respondents offered a

medical report from Sparks Regional Medical Center.  The report is

dated June 2, 2008, and stated the patient’s name of Andrew D.



5

Rubottom with a date of birth of May 5, 1986.  The date of birth

and the name in the report match that of the claimant.  The report

reflected that the claimant was positive for THC.

On June 5, 2008, the claimant underwent a second drug test at

Sparks South Family and Occupational Medicine.  This test revealed

that the claimant was positive for marijuana metabolites.

During the hearing the following exchange occurred on cross

examination of the claimant:

“Q. Do you know the results of the test, the
drug test at the hospital?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. And what were they?

A. They were positive.

Q. For marijuana?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. You had smoked marijuana prior to this
accident?

MR. WALKER:  Objection.  As I suggested before
the hearing started, Judge, the claimant is
asserting his Fifth Amendment right to not
testify in regard to any alleged possession or
use of any illegal drug.

JUDGE WELLS:  Mr. Arnold.

MR. ARNOLD:  So it's my understanding that I
can ask him all day long whether he used
marijuana prior to this accident, when he used
marijuana prior to the accident, if he used
marijuana prior to the accident, and he is
going to invoke his Fifth Amendment right.

MR. WALKER:  Prior to or after the accident,
that's correct.

JUDGE WELLS:  I am going to sustain the
objection, objection of Mr. Walker.
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Certainly, he has the right to assert his
Fifth Amendment right at this time.

Q.(Mr. Arnold continued.)  But you acknowledge
that the drug test at the hospital, when you
went directly from the plant to the emergency
room, that drug test was positive?

A. Yes.

Q. For marijuana?

A. Yes.

Q. Then you had a follow-up drug test that was
done at Dr. Carson's office?

A. Yes.

Q. You were aware you were submitting a
specimen for a drug test there?

A. Yes, I was.

Q. You're aware that that drug test was
positive?

A. Yes.

Under the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act the definition of

a compensable injury includes any injury which was “substantially

occasioned by the use of alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription

drugs used in contravention of physician’s orders,” Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(a).  It is the burden of the respondents to

prove the presence of al illegal substance.  Here, I find the

respondents have met that burden through the drug testing that was

performed on the claimant and well documented in Respondents’

Exhibits and the claimant’s refusal through the Fifth Amendment to

testify about marijuana use in relationship to the accident.

The presence of an illegal drug creates a “rebuttable

presumption that the injury or accident was substantially
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occasioned by” their use, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(b).

Thus, the employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that the illegal drug did not substantially occasion

the injury or accident.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(d).

In the present case the claimant testified that he slipped

coming out of the bailer.  I believe that his slip was caused by

his intoxication.  The slip caused the claimant to fall into the

bailer which caused damage to his foot.  The claimant contends that

he had no control over the bailer being turned on or off, I agree.

However, if the claimant had not slipped, the injury would not have

occurred.  The bailer being in the on position only caused more

severity of injury.  The slip caused the injury itself.  The

claimant has failed to rebut the presumption that the slip that

occurred was substantially occasioned by the use of illegal drugs.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 20, 2008, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed August 21, 2008, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has failed to meet his burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that marijuana did not substantially

occasion his injury.  Therefore, he has failed to prove that he

suffered a compensable injury.

ORDER

The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable injury while employed by

the respondent.  Therefore, his claim for compensation benefits is

hereby denied and dismissed in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


